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Minutes
Overview and Scrutiny Committee
Held at: Council Chamber - Civic Centre, Folkestone

Date Tuesday, 17 January 2017

Present Councillors Mrs Ann Berry, Peter Gane, Clive Goddard, 
Mrs Claire Jeffrey, Ian Meyers, David Owen and 
Mrs Rodica Wheeler

Apologies for Absence Councillor Michael Lyons, Councillor Frank McKenna and 
Councillor Peter Simmons

Officers Present: Andy Blaszkowicz (Head of Commercial and Technical 
Services), Dee Chambers (Policy and Improvement 
Officer), Leigh Hall (Group Accountant), Andrew Hatcher 
(Revenues and Benefits Manager), Alan King (Group 
Accountant), Sue Lewis (Committee Services Officer), 
Tim Madden (Corporate Director - Organisational 
Change), Pat Main (Head of Finance), Fred Miller 
(Transportation Manager), Sarah Robson (Head of 
Communities), Suzy Tigwell (Leadership Support 
Manager) and Lee Walker (Group Accountant)

Others Present: Councillor Ms Susan Carey, Cabinet Member for Finance, 
Councillor Alan Ewart-James, Cabinet Member for 
Housing and Councillor Malcolm Dearden, Cabinet 
Member for Transport and Commercial

45. Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest.

46. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 13 December 2016 were submitted, 
approved and signed by the Chairman.

47. Controlled Parking Zone

A presentation was given by Andy Blaszkowicz, Head of Commercial
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and Technical Services and Fred Miller, Transportation Manager who informed 
members of what a Controlled Parking Zone (CPZ) is, why have them and how 
residents can influence the need for a CPZ, paying particular attention to the 
implementation process.

A number of CPZ’s in Shepway are listed in the attached presentation, together 
with permits costs and legislation details. Members were informed that charges 
for permits would rise this year but were still in line with other districts, some of 
which are considerably higher.

Members noted the following:
 CPZ’s are not used for school roads as they have their own restricted 

road markings. 
 Visitor permits are provided and this tends to be two per household.
 Town and Parish councils are informed of a possible CPZ during the 

consultation period.

Members noted the presentation.

48. Quarter 2 Performance Report 2016/17

Report C/16/92 provides an update on the Council’s performance for the
second quarter of 2016/17, covering 1st July 2016 to 30th September 2016.
The report enables the Council to assess progress against the approved
performance indicators for each service area.

This report will be considered at Cabinet on 18 January 2017.

Proposed by Councillor David Owen
Seconded by Councillor Clive Goddard and

Resolved:
1. To receive and note report C/16/92.
2. To note the performance information for quarter 2.

(Voting: For 7; Against 0; Abstentions 0)

49. Universal Credit

A presentation was given by Andrew Hatcher, Revenues and Benefits
Manager, who updated members on the progress so far, resource implications 
and the role this council has to support Universal Credit. 

Members noted the progress so far and were happy to hear that the service had 
not caused customer confusion and that the impact was not huge at this stage. 
Further work is still to be done and members will receive an update in due 
course.
 
A copy of the presentation is attached to the minutes.
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50. Treasury Management strategy statement 2017/18 including Treasury 
Management Indicators

Report C/16/98 sets out the proposed strategy for treasury management
for 2017/18 including the Annual Investment Strategy and Treasury
Management Indicators to be approved by full Council.

This report will be considered at Cabinet on 18 January 2017.

Members were provided with a review of the key points in relation to the report 
and these are attached to the minutes for information. While referring to these 
members paid particular attention to the following:

 There is still uncertainty during the forthcoming negotiations to leave the 
European Union but Arlingclose will be keeping a close eye moving 
forward.

 New investments – those with no credit ratings listed were a cause for 
concern and members were informed that these referred to unrated 
building societies. Further information on these would be provided to the 
committee following the meeting.

It was suggested that members receive an updated training session by officers 
and representatives from Arlingclose in respect of treasury management. 

Proposed by Councillor Clive Goddard
Seconded by Councillor Mrs Claire Jeffrey and

Resolved:
1. To receive and note Report C/16/98.

(Voting: For 7; Against 0; Abstentions 0) 

51. Council tax base 2017/18

The Council is required to decide its tax base which will be used in the
calculation of Council Tax for 2017/2018. Report C/16/95 proposes the tax
base recommendations for the Council’s approval.

This report will be considered at Cabinet on 18 January 2017.

Proposed by Councillor Peter Gane
Seconded by Councillor Mrs Rodica Wheeler and

Resolved:
1. To receive and note report C/16/95.
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(Voting: For 6; Against 0; Abstentions 0)

52. General Fund Revenue Budget monitoring - 3rd Quarter 2016/17

Report C/16/94 provides a projection of the end of year financial position of
the General Fund revenue budget, based on expenditure to 30 November
2016.

Proposed by Councillor David Owen
Seconded by Councillor Mrs Rodica Wheeler and

Resolved:
1. To receive and note Report C/16/94.

(Voting: For 7; Against 0; Abstentions 0)

53. Housing Revenue Account Revenue and Capital Original Budget 2017/18

Report C/16/96 sets out the Housing Revenue Account Revenue and
Capital Budget for 2017/18 and proposes a decrease in rents and an
increase in service charges for 2017/18.

Proposed by Councillor David Owen
Seconded by Councillor Clive Goddard and

Resolved:
1. To receive and note Report C/16/96.

(Voting: For 7; Against 0; Abstentions 0)

54. Housing Revenue Account Revenue and Capital Budget Monitoring - 3rd 
Quarter 2016/17

Report C/16/97 provides a projection of the end of year financial position
for the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) revenue expenditure and HRA
capital programme based on net expenditure to 30 November 2016.

This report will be considered at Cabinet on 18 January 2017.

Proposed by Councillor Ian Meyers
Seconded by Councillor Mrs Claire Jeffrey and

Resolved:
1. To receive and note Report C/16/97.

(Voting: For 7; Against 0; Abstentions 0)

55. Update to the General Fund Medium Term Capital Programme and Quarter 
3 monitoring 2016/17
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Report C/16/99 updates the General Fund Medium Term Capital
Programme for the five year period ending 31 March 2022. The report
provides a projected outturn for the General Fund capital programme in
2016/17, based on expenditure to 30 November 2016. This report also
sets out both the prudential indicators for capital expenditure and the
Minimum Revenue Provision Policy Statement to be approved by full
Council. The General Fund Medium Term Capital Programme is required
to be submitted to full Council for consideration and approval as part of the
budget process.

This item will be considered at Cabinet on 18 January 2017.

Proposed by Councillor Peter Gane
Seconded by Councillor Clive Goddard and

Resolved:
1. To receive and note Report C/16/99.

(Voting: For 7; Against 0; Abstentions 0)
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Universal Credit update:

Shepway District Council

Andrew Hatcher Andrew Hatcher 

Revenues and Benefits Strategic Manager
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Introduction

• What is Universal Credit?

• Universal Credit in Shepway

• Impact in Shepway

• The future
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What is Universal Credit?

• Universal Credit is being rolled out across the United 
Kingdom and will replace 6 existing benefits and 
merge them into one payment will be paid monthly in 
arrears.

• Universal Credit is for working age people only.
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Universal Credit in Shepway

• UC was introduced to Shepway on 25 January 2016. 

This is currently for new claimants that would have 

previously applied for JobSeekers Allowance and are 

single only.

• Once a customer is in receipt of UC they remain on 

the benefit.
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Resource implications 

Residents who claim benefits from the Council

• Any claimants who meet the early criteria AND who 

would have claimed Housing Benefit will apply for 

Universal Credit instead.

• All Pension age claims for Housing Benefit will still be • All Pension age claims for Housing Benefit will still be 

made to the Council.

• All Supported and Exempt Accommodation claims for 

Housing Benefit will still be made to the Council.

• All residents will continue to apply for Council Tax 

Reduction from the Council.
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Resource implications 
Current caseload:

• Caseload for HB and CTR has reduced by 

Housing Benefit Council Tax 

Reduction

Working age 5711 5322

Pension age 2761 4383

Total caseload 8472 9705

• Caseload for HB and CTR has reduced by 

approximately 300 since January 2016 

• Due to mirrored caseload reduction of HB & CTR this 

is not as a direct result of UC implementation

• UC was not expected to have a large impact in the first 

15 months for Shepway
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Local Authority role to 

support Universal Credit

• SDC have a responsibility to offer three key services 

to support DWP in UC implementation:

• Supported online access

• Support for the Universal Credit Service Centre

• Personal Budgeting Support
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Supported online access
• Shepway District Council’s reception area has 

computers and kiosks available for supported access 

as required

• DWP predicted 61 claimants requiring supported 

access in the first 15 monthsaccess in the first 15 months

• To date no customers have requested support with an 

online application for UC at the Civic Centre
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Support for the UC Service 

Centre & manual support

• The DWP require Housing Benefit details and the 

Council will be contacted for this information

• DWP predicted 341 cases in the first 15 months

• To date no requests of this type have been logged

• DWP predicted 95 cases in the first 3 months would 

require manual processing with LA support

• SDC received 37 of these cases in the first three months
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Personal Budgeting Support

• When a customer signs their claimant commitment 

they will be asked if they require further budgeting 

support; this is a service offered by the Revenues and 

Benefits team.

• DWP predicted 61 claimants would require this • DWP predicted 61 claimants would require this 

support in the first 15 months

• 22 cases have been referred to the Council

• 20 of these cases have been contacted by telephone

• 2 of these cases have received a face to face appointment
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Universal Credit –

Impact for Shepway

• Number of Shepway residents in receipt of Universal 

Credit: 454

• Number of cases on SDC systems: 83• Number of cases on SDC systems: 83

• 57 cases where claimant in receipt of Council Tax Reduction 

is receiving UC

• 33 cases where a non-dependant is in receipt of UC

• 3 cases where a joint tenant is in receipt of UC

*Figures as of November 2016   
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The future
• Shepway are scheduled to move to the fully digital 

service (more new case types and a digital 

service) from February 2018

• After the rollout process has completed, DWP will 

then begin moving all remaining existing benefit then begin moving all remaining existing benefit 

claimants to the full Universal Credit service 

although timeframes are still to be confirmed
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Summary

• What is Universal Credit?

• Universal Credit in Shepway

• Impact in Shepway• Impact in Shepway

• The future

• Any questions?
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CABINET REPORT C/16/98 - 18TH JANUARY 2017
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY STATEMENT (TMSS) 2017/18

Summary of key points for Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 17th January 
2017.

1. Introduction
 Requirement for Full Council to approve a TMSS before the start of 

each financial year
 TMSS based on spending plans in current budget cycle
 Excludes various major asset investment initiatives yet to be submitted 

to Members for approval

2. Economic Outlook (Section 2 – Arlingclose View)
 Uncertainty will remain during the forthcoming negotiations to leave the 

European Union
 GDP has held up well so far but concerns remain moving forward
 CPI inflation is expected to peak during 2017 at around 3%
 Interest rates expected to remain around their current historically low 

levels in 2017/18 
 Further detail in Appendix 1

3. Borrowing & Investment Position (Section 3)
 Table at 3.1 shows the council’s underlying borrowing need (Capital 

Financing Requirement) is forecast to rise through to 2020 (investment 
in new HRA stock)                 

 Currently no new borrowing required as the council is forecast to have 
sufficient cash resources (reserves and balances) to meet the increase

 The position is likely to change when new major asset investment 
initiatives come forward for approval

4. Borrowing Strategy (Section 4)
 Reiterates the message from section 3 that no new borrowing is 

currently required in 2017/18

5. Investment Strategy (Section 5)
 Priority is security then liquidity of cash invested before yield
 Low interest rate environment likely to erode some capital value over 

time (even without negative interest rates)
 Help to mitigate against the risk of capital erosion by diversifying into 

asset classes that can track inflation and/or provide enhanced returns 
while still offering good security
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 Propose to follow Arlingclose’s recommended asset classes and 
counterparty list from 2017/18 to provide a wider base of investments 
available to the council to achieve the diversification sought

 Main changes from 2016/17 are:
 Addition of Corporates and Registered Providers assets classes
 Greater use of Pooled Funds
 Removing current £8m limit on investments in non-UK financial 

institutions (will still require very high credit quality)

 The Council will adhere to the counterparty credit quality information 
supplied by Arlingclose in making its investment decisions and the 
subsequent ongoing monitoring of its investment portfolio

6. Financial Implications (Section 8)
 The table at 8.1 shows that the net cost of interest to the General Fund 

in 2017/18 is forecast to rise by £77k compared to 2016/17 estimate
 This is mainly due to lower overall returns from the council’s investment 

portfolio 

7. Recommendations – as stated
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